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GGRREEEENNVVIILLLLEE  CCOOUUNNTTYY  CCOOUUNNCCIILL  
MMIINNUUTTEESS  

  CCoommmmiitttteeee  ooff  tthhee  WWhhoollee    
  

MMaayy  1166,,  22001177  
44::3322  pp..mm..    

CCoouunnttyy  SSqquuaarree  ––  CCoonnffeerreennccee  RRoooomm  DD 
 COUNCIL MEMBERS 
 

Mr. Butch Kirven, Chairman  
Mr. Willis Meadows, Vice Chairman  

Mrs. Xanthene Norris, Chairman Pro Tem ARRIVED @ 4:38 P.M. 
Mr. Joe Dill arrived 

Mr. Mike Barnes 
Mr. Sid Cates 

Mr. Rick Roberts 
Mr. Bob Taylor 
Mrs. Liz Seman 

Mr. Ennis Fant, Sr. ARRIVED @ 4:39 P.M. 
Mr. Lynn Ballard 

Mr. Fred Payne ARRIVED @ 4:34 P.M. 
  

Pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act, notice of the meeting date, time, place and agenda was posted on the bulletin 
board at the County Square and made available to the newspapers, radio stations, television stations and concerned Citizens. 

 
 

STAFF PRESENT 
 
Joe Kernell, County Administrator  
Mark Tollison, County Attorney 
Jeff Wile, Assistant County Attorney 
Kimberly Wunder, Assistant County Attorney 
John Hansley, Deputy County Administrator 
Theresa Kizer, Clerk to Council 
Regina McCaskill, Deputy Clerk to Council 
Paula Gucker, Assistant County Administrator, Public Works 
Bob Mihalic, Governmental Relations Officer 
Shannon Herman, Assistant to the County Administrator 
Ruth Parris, Management and Budget 
Deneise Branyon, Management and Budget 
Lisa Shealy, Management and Budget 
Maria Tooley, Management and Budget 
 
 
OTHERS PRESENT  
 
None 
 
 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER Chairman Butch Kirven 
  
  
  
  
INVOCATION  Councilor Liz Seman 
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Item (3)                                                 APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
  
ACTION: Vice-Chairman Meadows moved to approve the minutes of the May 2, 2017, Regular 

Committee of the Whole meeting.                      
  

   Motion carried unanimously. 
  
  

Item (4) FY 2018 / FY 2019 BIENNIAL BUDGET 
  

 Joe Kernell, County Administrator, presented an overview of the proposed Operating and 
Capital Biennium Budget for FY 2018 and 2019. He stated the FY 2018 budget would be 
adopted first followed by adoption of the FY 2019 budget.  

  
 Introduction 
  

 

Mr. Kernell stated the budget preparation was somewhat challenging as there were 
external factors to be dealt with. He stated the State’s commitment to the pension fund was 
still not finalized, but the County would adapt to any increases in the pension costs. The 
proposed increases to the pension fund were 2% for the first year and 1% thereafter for each 
year to approximately 2022. Mr. Kernell stated each percentage increase amounted to 
about $750,000 to $1,000.000, which would ultimately be about $7.5 million more annually 
than what was currently budgeted.  

  

 

Mr. Kernell stated health insurance was a major issue for the County as well as other 
businesses across the country. Some of the past federal laws which were put in place in 
regards to health insurance actually hurt rather than helped and cost the County more 
money. Mr. Kernell stated the County’s health insurance would continue to be monitored 
and added that some adjustments were made in the proposed budget.  

  
 Budget Proposal Meets Council’s Priorities 
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 Major Accomplishments 
  
  

  
  
  
 Proposed Budget – Fiscal Years 2018 & 2019 
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 Proposed Biennium Budget Summarized by Fund 
  
  

  
  
  
 Highlights of Proposed Biennium Budget 
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 Public Safety 
  
  

  
  
  
 Capital Projects 
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 Capital Projects Infrastructure Improvements 
  
  

  
  
  
 Fiscal Condition 
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 General Fund Revenue Resources 
  
  

  
  
  
 General Fund Revenues 
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 General Fund Expenditures 
  
  

  
  
  
 Fund Balance Projection 
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 Proprietary Funds 
  
  

  
  
  
 Budget Adoption Process 
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 Biennium Budget Summary 
  
  

  
  
  

 

Mr. Kernell thanked Ruth Parris, Maria Tooley, Lisa Shealy and Deneise Branyon, with 
Management and Budget, for all their hard work. He stated all the departments submitted 
requests and not all requests were accommodated. Mr. Kernell stated the department 
heads were all very reasonable and accepting of the proposed budget, even if all requests 
were not honored. He added the departments were aware that the County’s focus was 
Public Safety. Mr. Kernell also recognized John Hansley and Shannon Herman for their input 
and hard work.  

  
 Councilor Ballard inquired about the State contributing money to be used on County roads.  
  

 

Mr. Kernell stated the money from the State was C-Fund money and some would be used 
for County roads. He stated if Council approved the Road Maintenance Fee Ordinance, 
there would be an additional $4 million for road improvements.  

  

 

Councilor Ballard asked about combining Magistrate’s Offices and specifically inquired 
about the one currently located in County Square. He also asked if it would be included in 
the new County Square office.  

  

 

Mr. Kernell stated the Magistrate’s Office located in County Square was working very well. 
He stated it would not affect the new building as it was a relatively small office space. 
County Square was currently in the same juror area as the office’s previous location. The 
new County Square building would also have to be in the same juror area if the Magistrate’s 
Office was to be included.  

  

 
Councilor Seman asked if there were any unfunded items that Council may need to be 
aware of.  
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Mr. Kernell stated the County could always use more money in the Capital Fund. He added 
that 60% of funding was from taxes and unless taxes were raised, the funding would not 
increase. Mr. Kernell stated The County worked well with the money budgeted and was 
always looking at ways to accomplish goals in non-traditional ways.  

  

 

Chairman Kirven stated Greenville County was one of the lowest personnel per capita 
operations in the State. He asked if any of the proposed personnel increases would be offset 
by attrition in other departments.  

  

 

Mr. Kernell stated the financial operations of the County were monitored almost daily. An 
issue such as a drop in expected revenues could not be controlled by the County, but 
expenditures could. He added if the County faced decreased revenues, some vacant 
positions could be kept open, but not in the area of Public Safety.  

  

 
Councilor Cates thanked Mr. Kernell and staff for a good budget without a millage increase. 
He asked if the fund balance of $49 million was constant or fluctuating.  

  

 

Mr. Kernell stated the figure of $49 million was a snapshot, cumulative over time. He added 
that revenues and expenditures controlled the amount in the fund balance. Mr. Kernell 
stated the fund balance was needed to pay salaries, purchase vehicles, etc.  

  

 

Councilor Norris stated she was interested in diversity of income and salaries. She stated that 
some of the County’s employees with years of education were not being paid top salaries. 
Councilor Norris stated some minority individuals had not been able to move up on the 
salary range.   

  

 

Mr. Kernell stated there were a number of County employees with Doctorate Degrees, but, 
an employee’s advanced degree must be relative to their job in order to be compensated. 
He added that an employee could be compensated if assigned additional duties, 
regardless of race, background, etc. Mr. Kernell stated the County would continue to 
examine salaries and rectify any inequities.  

  

 
Councilor Roberts asked how Greenville County compared with other counties in regards to 
the tax scale.  

  
 Mr. Kernell stated he did not have those figures with him.  
  

 
Councilor Taylor stated the South Carolina Association of Counties would be able to provide 
the information.  

  

 
Councilor Roberts stated that given the huge impact from the pension plan, could the 
County choose to opt out with new employees.  

  

 
Mr. Kernell stated that Home Rule / State Law required that employees of the County be 
included in the pension plan.  

  

 
Councilor Payne thanked everyone involved in the budget process. He asked how much 
the County would receive in Local Government Funds to provide for mandated services.  

  

 
Mr. Kernell stated the proposed budget included about $20 million in Local Government 
Funds but the actual cost to provide the mandated services was approximately $28 million.  

  
ACTION : Councilor Dill moved to approve the Greenville County Operating and Capital Biennium 

Budget for FY 2018 and 2019 and forward it to full Council.  
  
 Motion carried unanimously. 
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Item (5) ADJOURNMENT 
  

ACTION: Councilor Seman moved to adjourn.  
  

 Motion carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned at 5:32 p.m. 
 
 Respectfully submitted:  

 
   
 Theresa B. Kizer, Clerk to Council  
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